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Food and Drug Administration, HHS § 146.146 

applicable sections of parts 101 and 130 
of this chapter. 

[42 FR 14433, Mar. 15, 1977, as amended at 57 
FR 57667, Dec. 7, 1992; 58 FR 2881, Jan. 6, 1993] 

§ 146.145 Orange juice from con-
centrate. 

(a) Orange juice from concentrate is 
the food prepared by mixing water with 
frozen concentrated orange juice as de-
fined in § 146.146 or with concentrated 
orange juice for manufacturing as de-
fined in § 146.153 (when made from ma-
ture oranges), or both. To such mixture 
may be added orange juice as defined in 
§ 146.135, frozen orange juice as defined 
in § 146.137, pasteurized orange juice as 
defined in § 146.140, orange juice for 
manufacturing as defined in § 146.151 
(when made from mature oranges and 
preserved by chilling or freezing but 
not by canning), orange oil, orange 
pulp, and one or more of the sweet-
ening ingredients listed in paragraph 
(b) of this section. The finished orange 
juice from concentrate contains not 
less than 11.8 percent orange juice solu-
ble solids, exclusive of solids of any 
added optional sweetening ingredients. 
It may be so treated by heat as to re-
duce substantially the enzymatic ac-
tivity and the number of viable micro-
organisms. 

(b) The sweetening ingredients re-
ferred to in paragraph (a) of this sec-
tion are sugar, sugar sirup, invert 
sugar, invert sugar sirup, dextrose, 
corn sirup, dried corn sirup, glucose 
sirup, dried glucose sirup. 

(c) The name of the food is ‘‘Orange 
juice from concentrate’’. The words 
‘‘from concentrate’’ shall be shown in 
letters not less than one-half the 
height of the letters in the words ‘‘or-
ange juice’’. 

(d) When orange juice from con-
centrate contains any optional sweet-
ening ingredient as listed in paragraph 
(b) of this section, whether added di-
rectly as such or indirectly as an added 
ingredient of any orange juice product 
used, the label shall bear the statement 
‘‘lll added’’, the blank being filled 
in with the name or an appropriate 
combination of the names of the sweet-
ening ingredients added. However, for 
the purposes of this section the name 
‘‘sweetener’’ may be used in lieu of the 

specific name or names of the sweet-
ening ingredients. 

(e) Wherever the name of the food ap-
pears on the label so conspicuously as 
to be easily seen under customary con-
ditions of purchase, the statements 
specified in this section for naming the 
optional ingredients used shall imme-
diately and conspicuously precede or 
follow the name of the food, without 
intervening written, printed, or graph-
ic matter. 

(f) Label declaration. Each of the in-
gredients used in the food shall be de-
clared on the label as required by the 
applicable sections of parts 101 and 130 
of this chapter. 

[42 FR 14433, Mar. 15, 1977, as amended at 58 
FR 2881, Jan. 6, 1993] 

§ 146.146 Frozen concentrated orange 
juice. 

(a) Frozen concentrated orange juice 
is the food prepared by removing water 
from the juice of mature oranges as 
provided in § 146.135, to which may be 
added unfermented juice obtained from 
mature oranges of the species Citrus 
reticulata, other Citrus reticulata hy-
brids, or of Citrus aurantium, or both. 
However, in the unconcentrated blend, 
the volume of juice from Citrus 
reticulata or Citrus reticulata hybrids 
shall not exceed 10 percent (except that 
this limitation shall not apply to the 
hybrid species described in § 146.135) 
and from Citrus aurantium shall not ex-
ceed 5 percent. The concentrate so ob-
tained is frozen. In its preparation, 
seeds (except embryonic seeds and 
small fragments of seeds that cannot 
be separated by good manufacturing 
practice) and excess pulp are removed, 
and a properly prepared water extract 
of the excess pulp so removed may be 
added. Orange oil, orange pulp, orange 
essence (obtained from orange juice), 
orange juice and other orange juice 
concentrate as provided in this section 
or concentrated orange juice for manu-
facturing provided in § 146.153 (when 
made from mature oranges), water, and 
one or more of the optional sweetening 
ingredients specified in paragraph (b) 
of this section may be added to adjust 
the final composition. The juice of Cit-
rus reticulata and Citrus aurantium, as 
permitted by this paragraph, may be 
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